Memorandum of Understanding 
Counseling and Psychological Services Center of Appalachian State University 
and 
New River Behavioral Healthcare

Purpose

This memorandum is intended to facilitate communication and understanding as well as ensure best treatment, assessment, and follow up at the intersection of the activities of the two agencies named herein for the care of Appalachian State University students.

Agreements
As the contracted mental health agency that responds to mental health emergencies at Watauga Medical Center with licensed and properly credentialed staff,  New River Behavioral Healthcare (NRBH), if it obtains appropriate consent, will: (1) advise clinical staff of the ASU Counseling and Psychological Services Center (CAPS) when they have evaluated or hospitalized an ASU student; and (2) provide CAPS with relevant accompanying documentation in a timely fashion in accordance with professional ethics and applicable State and Federal law, in order to facilitate and coordinate client care and appropriate referrals.

Mental health emergencies include, but are not limited to suicidal behavior or attempts, taking more than the usual amount of pills or non-prescription medications, intentional self injury resulting in a significant amount of blood, psychotic breaks, alcohol poisoning, drug overdoses, sexual assault or rape. During the evaluation of such emergencies involving ASU students, NRBH staff will ask the students: (1) whether the students would like their parent(s) to be notified; and (2) to sign a release of information to coordinate care with CAPS.  If the student is not hospitalized, NRBH will arrange for follow-up counseling for the student either through CAPS (by referral to the next business day’s Walk-In Clinic) or if the student does not want to use on-campus services, through NRBH or private therapists.  If the student has consented to notification, NRBH will notify CAPS of the disposition of the case and discharge plan to help the student receive the most comprehensive treatment possible. The documentation may be faxed to 262-3182.

When students, and especially on-campus students, have been hospitalized for mental health reasons, most likely several departments at Appalachian State University (e.g., residence life, campus police, and dean of student’s office) will have been part of the process and will therefore be aware of the situation. The ASU CAPS will then become integral in the process of transitioning that student back to campus. ASU will usually request that the student provide information that confirms s/he is safe to return to campus and that s/he will follow through with recommended treatment. CAPS will evaluate that information. Thus, NRBH staff is requested to:

 Ask the student to sign a release authorizing the hospital to provide a statement to CAPS as to whether the student may return to campus without posing a risk to self or others, and to coordinate follow-up care.

Those students who require hospitalization and are cooperative and voluntary will be offered an admission to the appropriate voluntary inpatient unit. This will at times involve referral for treatment in the least restrictive clinically appropriate setting as close to the individual’s home as possible.

Students who require involuntary hospitalization will be referred to the available involuntary unit which best meets the student’s needs. 

If a student is referred to CAPS, the center will provide Case Manager Services for continued treatment or referral of that student.

This agreement shall be in effect, subject to modification, until either party calls for dissolution.   

